MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

TUESDAY, APRIL 5, 2005



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman
G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Whitey Eckstein

Tim Donihi

Colonel Charles H. Gibson 
Lon K. Howell
Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman




STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance


Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Mayor Brady Lessard

Al Grieshaber, Jr., City Manager

Mayor Elect Linda Kuhn

Brenda Carey, BCC

Mike Snyder, Executive Director, Expressway Authority


Stan Poloski, Cameron Avenue Resident

Kevin Spolski, GC

Jim Kriss, AVCON

Bill McGrew, PBS&J

Doug Norman, HTA

Tom Hitchcock

James A. Watkins

Roger Phillips, StarPort

Marty Sinker, StarPort

Mike Snyder, OOCEA

Jack Reynolds, JRA

Linda Kuhn

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER 
The meeting was called to order at 8:37 a.m.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, MARCH 1, 2005
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, March 1, 2005.

Motion passed.

3. PRESENTATION BY MIKE SNYDER, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, ORLANDO/ORANGE COUNTY EXPRESSWAY AUTHORITY

Mr. Snyder presented a report on the Orlando/Orange County Expressway.

A copy of Mr. Snyder’s presentation is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

Discussion ensued.

Mr. Snyder advised he would have David Wynn call from his office and perhaps they could give another presentation regarding how the Expressway Authority could assist SAA with its new parking garage and toll collection.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller and President Dale thanked Mr. Snyder for his presentation.

4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

1) Briefing on Customs & Border Protection Issues

a) Minutes of meetings held with Customs & Border Protection

b) Full landing rights granted

c) Addition of 10 new positions

d) Remodel of FIS facility to accommodate 10 new positions

President Dale advised that TBI and SAA would jointly share the cost of renovations and hopefully they would be completed by the end of May.

President Dale advised there was a complete turn around in the tone of Customs and we are now working as a team.

Chairman Miller advised there had been nothing but a positive tone at the meetings and he did not see any backing down.  It was critically important to get Congressman Mica and his staff involved.  He advised he had to thank Larry and Staff for sweating it out.  He advised that the meeting was scheduled such that Larry Gouldthorpe could not attend, however, when he returned and heard the news he had a big smile on his face.

Brenda Carey advised Congressman Feeney had asked her if things had gotten resolved and advised that he was still concerned and interested in helping with US -Visit.

President Dale advised Congressman Keller was also on committee along with Congressman Feeney and had expressed interest in assisting.

President Dale explained the purpose of US-Visit is to strengthen border security and expedite entry into the United States for US citizens and legitimate foreign visitors.  At this time it is only for inbound.  Outbound has not even begun yet.  This program hits everyone and takes about one minute of additional time for each passenger.  We will have to spend some entitlement funds and private funds from TBI on this project and it should be completed by the end of May.

President Dale advised we are not the only airport to have problems with Customs and Border Protection.  There have been problems throughout the country.  

President Dale advised he would send representation, probably the Chairman and one other person, to Washington to speak in May.

President Dale advised representatives of TSA and Customs meet with SAA Staff at staff meetings on Fridays and work very hard with us.

President Dale advised we have approval for curbside check-in

Discussion regarding remote check-in.

Discussion regarding additional jobs for Sanford residents.

Board Member Howell departed at 9:25 a.m.

2) Capital Improvement Projects 

(copy attached).

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Pieters complemented President Dale and Staff for their hard work.

3) TSA

Approval of curbside check in and remote check-in at Buena Vista.

President Dale advised TSA and CBP representatives now come to our weekly staff meetings.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Eckstein departed at 9:35 a.m.

4) SuperChips sold to a larger more financially secure company

Discussion regarding granting landlord waiver and consent.

President Dale advised we have a personal guarantee by the former owner on the land lease and he recommended waiver of the landlord guarantee and consent on the new lessee.  We have a personal guarantee from the old principal stockholder of SuperChips.

Discussion by Counsel advising the request is after the fact.  He had thought we had accomplished everything we needed to do for the new tenant, but we got back something very different.  He advised he had no information to justify letting them off the hook.  

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Longstaff advised we should comply with the request.

Chairman Miller advised the problem is that it was not necessary to bring this back to the Board, and they came back to us after the fact.  He advised he had a problem with that.  It seemed they were trying to go under the table.  He further advised he was inclined to maintain the guarantee.  He did not think action was necessary today.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve assumption of the lease with the landlord lien waiver, the old guarantor remaining in place, and if he desires to be released from that guarantee, he would need to come and address the Board.  No requirement for personal guarantee required from the new company.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell departed the meeting at 9:25 a.m.

5) Briefing on 51 capital improvement projects currently underway

A copy of the report is attached to and made a part of these minutes.

6) Briefing by Diane Crews regarding work done by D’Anne Mica’s public relations firm for Allegiant‘s new service and inaugural ceremonies.  She would be working with D’Anne and Ms. Parker on a Transportation Forum for Airports, Rails, and Roads to be held on May 9, 2005, at Gate 6.

Chairman Miller advised he was pleased to see the press releases forwarded and in Board Member packets.  He thanked D’Anne Mica.

Board Member Eckstein departed the meeting at 9:25 a.m.

5. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

1) Signage on the 417

There is a temporary sign at Lake Mary Boulevard and 417 where the sign is still down.

2) Legislative agenda

SAA’s enabling legislation change has been sailing through and looks good for passage.

3) Florida Airport Council to be held in Tampa on Saturday July 23-27, 2005

6. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:

1) ACI Annual Legal Conference

a) Revenue diversion gaining increased scrutiny

b) Increased enforcement in DBE participation

c) DBE court opinion on punitive damages—versus board members

d) Security Sensitive Information

Discussion by Board Member Donihi regarding insurance to protect Directors.

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised he would be meeting with Staff to brief them in depth on a few items that were covered at the ACI Annual Legal Conference.

e) Revenue Diversion and Grant Assurances

SAA is not a target nor do we have a red flag at this time.

2) JettAire Litigation 

3) Southeast Airlines 

4) World Fuel Case

5) Jetsgo Case

6) First draw from Fuel Farm Escrow

7. TBI REPORT

TBI President Larry Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

1) Expression of thanks to  SAA’s Board and Staff for the strong position taken in regard to Customs & Border Protection issues.

2) March statistics

UK Passengers

35,184
+44%

Combined International
51,253
+49%

Domestic


59,867
-15%
but still impressive

Total



111,120
+5% 
compared with March 2004

3) Air Service Development

a) Allegiant Airlines is a full Part 121 Scheduled Carrier with an excellent game plan and financial resources, and will begin with service to Madison on May 26.

b) Credit to Greg Dull for aviation marketing

c) Resumption of service by Pan Am to Portsmouth, San Juan, and Aguadilla

4) Strong UK summer schedule 

5) September looking a little weak because of hurricanes

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding Universal Airlines.

8. LIAISON REPORTS

Commissioner Carey advised the Comp Plan Amendment would be on the BCC agenda May 20, 2005.

Commissioner Carey thanked all who participated in the recent Boy Scout Fundraising Event.

Brady Lessard advised this would be his last meeting as Mayor of Sanford.  He advised it had been an honor and source of pride to work with Airport Staff in developing the Airport.  He advised there was unbelievable economic opportunity at this Airport.

Chairman Miller and President Dale thanked Brady Lessard for his support and service; presented him with an engraved airplane propeller; and wished him well as he returned to private life.

9. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised Board Members would be receiving invitations for an event honoring John Williams on Wednesday, April 20, 2005, at the Success Magazine’s Success Award for Business Achievement in Seminole.  The reception is co-sponsored by OSIA.  

10. CONSENT AGENDA

A. Consider approval of the First Amendment to the Third Task Order with Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. for Construction Phase Services on the North Side Common Use Ramp Project
Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. (HTA) is the design engineer-of-record for this project.  The Airport Authority will be doing construction management and FAA-required resident project representative (RPR) inspections.  However, HTA is needed to provide construction phase services that consist of such items as reviewing and processing shop drawings and submittals from the contractor, and determining the acceptability of materials, interpreting plans, conducting site visits, reviewing pay requests, observing and coordinating acceptance testing, performing final inspections, determining final materials quantities, preparing record as-built drawings, etc.

Their fee for this task order is a not-to-exceed price of $65,000.  The FAA has approved the task order as part of the overall project budget of $1.842 million, which is covered 95% by an FAA grant, 2.5% by an FDOT grant, and the remaining 2.5% from the current SAA Capital Improvement Budget.

Staff recommended approval of the task order, and authorization for execution of all related documents.

B. Consider approval of the First Amendment to the Sixth Task Order with Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. for Construction Phase Services on the Long Term Economy Parking Lot Expansion Project

Hoyle, Tanner & Associates, Inc. (HTA) is the design engineer-of-record for the Long Term Economy Parking Lot Expansion Project.   The Airport Authority will be doing construction management and daily inspections.  However, HTA is needed to provide construction phase services that consists of such items as reviewing and processing shop drawings and submittals from the contractor, and determining the acceptability of materials, interpreting plans, conducting site visits, reviewing pay requests, observing and coordinating acceptance testing, performing final inspections, determining final materials quantities, preparing record as-built drawings, etc.

HTA’s fee for the task order is a lump sum price of $15,500.  The fee is part of the overall project budget of approximately $350,000, which is covered 50% by an FDOT grant, and the remaining 50% from the current SAA Capital Improvement Budget.  This project is a component of the total parking garage project, which is budgeted at $10 million, again covered on a 50/50 basis with FDOT grants.

Staff recommended approval of the task order, and authorization for execution of related documents.

C. Consider approval of change of fiscal year financial reporting period for OSI, Inc.
OSI, Inc. has requested that the Board approve a change in their company's fiscal year reporting period from an April 1 through March 31 time frame, to a calendar year basis.  Board approval is required as part of the original Central Florida Terminals, Inc. lease documents, and the change is also subject to their bondholders' approval.  SAA has no objection to the change, and Staff recommended that the Board approve the request.

Counsel advised that the Board would also be authorizing the Chairman to sign the Fourth Supplemental Indenture of Trust.

D. Consider approval of relocation of Non Directional Beacon (NDB)
The Non Directional Beacon (NDB) is a low frequency radio beacon that transmits non-directional signals from a location on the north side of the Airport so that aircraft equipped with direction finding equipment can determine the bearing to or from the beacon and "home" on the signal.  The current location is west of StarPort north of Runway 9L/27R, and it is in the way of future development in that area.

Staff proposed that the beacon and its antenna be relocated to a new site south of the ARFF station and east of Runway 18/36.  If this site proves to be acceptable to the FAA, Staff is hopeful that they will design and approve a non-precision instrument approach procedure that will allow approaches to all of the runways, since the new site is centrally located on the Airport.  However, prior to making an official application to the FAA, Staff is seeking the Board's concurrence with the plan.  The cost of acquiring a new system and relocating the beacon transmitter and its antenna would be covered by an FAA hurricane grant already received.

Staff recommended that the Board authorize the relocation of the NDB system, and approve application to the FAA for the project.

E. Consider approval of FAA grant agreement #3-12-0069-048-2005 for the North Side Common Use Aviation Apron (North Side Ramp) and Noise Exposure Map Reimbursement projects

At Staff’s request, the FAA offered a grant agreement for the above projects.  The Noise Exposure Map Reimbursement project has recently been completed, and was a scientific study that updated the noise contours to reflect the current (2004) conditions at the Airport with regard to aircraft operations and fleet mix.  The last time the contours were developed was in 2000.  Since that time, the number of air carrier operations has doubled, and there is a significantly different mix of aircraft types using the facility.  The project was conducted by PBS&J and its noise specialty sub-consultant, Environmental Science Associates (ESA).  The cost of the study was $30,756.

The North Side Ramp project has recently begun at a total cost of $1,842,694, including construction, engineering, inspection, construction management, testing, administration, etc.  The total of both projects is $1,873,450, with the FAA paying 95%, FDOT paying 2.5%, and the remaining 2.5% coming from the current SAA Capital Improvement Program budget.

Staff recommended acceptance of this grant, and authorization for execution of all related documents. 

F. Consider approval of Supplemental Agreement No. 2 to FDOT Joint Participation Agreement #415957 to convert to Flexible Funding for security purposes

The original FDOT grant from this JPA was for construction of a corporate hangar.  There is approximately $130,000 of state funding left over from the original grant, and FDOT has agreed to convert this balance to a 100% grant to be used under the Flexible Funding program for security purposes.  The funds will be applied towards the construction of the Vehicle Inspection Station project.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the grant agreement, and authorize execution of all related documents.

G. Consider approval of Supplemental Agreement No. 2 to FDOT Joint Participation Agreement #416639 to convert to Flexible Funding for security purposes

The most recent version of this FDOT grant was for use under the Flexible Funding program for security purposes.  FDOT has agreed to supplement the grant with approximately $265,000 in additional 100% grant funding to be applied towards the construction of the Vehicle Inspection Station project.

Staff recommended that the Board approve this supplement to the grant agreement, and authorize execution of all related documents.

H. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-03 with PNEU-TECH AEROSPACE, INC. for Building 142-E, located at 1143 30th Street (office/warehouse).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-03 with PNEU-TECH AEROSPACE, INC. for Building 142-E, located at 1143 30th Street (office/warehouse).  The lease term is for five (5) years, beginning April 1, 2005, with two (2) five-year options.  The leasehold consists of 13,168 square feet of building space at $4.20 per square foot.  The annual rate is $55,305.60; the monthly rental payment is $4,931.42, including taxes. 

Note:  The tenant is an FAA Repair Station.

I. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-06 with CHARITY WATKINS for the property located at 2501 Frog Alley (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-06 with Charity Watkins for the property located at 2501 Frog Alley (Residence).  The lease term is for ninety (90) days at no charge, effective March 24, 2005, and ending June 21, 2005.

Note:  This property was purchased with funding from FAA Grant No. 3-12-0069-38, for acquisition of land in noise sensitive areas located within the 65 DNL.

J. Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-07 with SHERYL L. AND EDWARD G. ROESCH for Building 298-S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle (residence).

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-07 with SHERYL L. and EDWARD G. ROESCH for Building 298-S, located at 3107 Rudder Circle (residence).  The lease term is for one (1) year, beginning April 1, 2005.    The annual rate is $8,400.00; the monthly rental payment is $700.00.

K. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2000-06 with CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC, for the property located at 100 StarPort Way (ground lease for FBO).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2000-06 with CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC, for the property located at 100 StarPort Way (ground lease for FBO).  Addendum A increases the rental rate on the land from $.15 to $.20 per square foot and the rental rate on the ramp from $.10 to $.15 per square foot, calculated as follows:

Land
396,832.8 sf @ $.20
=
$  79,366.56

Ramp
187,200   sf  @ $.15
=
$  28,080.00
Annually



=
$107,446.56

Monthly



=
$    8,953.88

7% Sales Tax


=
$       626.77
Total Monthly


=
$    9,580.65

Note:  This is an annual increase of $29,225.74. 

L. Consider approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2000-08 with CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC, for the property located at 100 StarPort Way (ground lease for land on west side of FBO).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease No. 2000-08 with CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC, for the property located at 100 StarPort Way (ground lease for land on west side of FBO).  Addendum B increases the rental rate on the land from $.15 to $.20 per square foot and the rental rate on the ramp from $.10 to $.15 per square foot, calculated as follows:

Land
400,704.08 sf @ $.20
=
$  80,140.82

Ramp
  67,200 sf
  @ $.15
=
$  10,080.00
Annually



=
$  90,220.82

Monthly



=
$    7,518.40

7% Sales Tax


=
$       526.29
Total Monthly


=
$    8,044.69

Acknowledge written notice from Cambata Aviation International, LLC indicating their intent to allow Lease No. 2000-07 for the property located at 100 StarPort Way to expire on March 31, 2005 (ground lease for property on the east side of FBO), pursuant to the lease agreement.  

Letter attached.

M. Consider approval of early termination of Lease No. 2004-18 with EXPRESSS ONE LOGISTICS, INC. for Building No. 502-5, located at 2915 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).

Staff recommended approval of early termination of Lease No. 2004-18 with EXPRESSS ONE LOGISTICS, INC. for Building No. 502-5, located at 2915 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).   The lease term is due to expire on June 30, 2005;  however, the tenant no longer has need for this space, and the Authority has another tenant, Allegiant Air, who needs the space. 

N. Consider approval of early termination of Lease No. 2004-18 with EXPRESSS ONE LOGISTICS, INC. for Building No. 502-5, located at 2915 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).

Staff recommended approval of early termination of Lease No. 2004-18 with EXPRESSS ONE LOGISTICS, INC. for Building No. 502-5, located at 2915 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).   The lease term is due to expire on June 30, 2005;  however, the tenant no longer has need for this space, and the Authority has another tenant, Allegiant Air, who needs the space.

R.
a)  Consider approval of termination of Lease No. 2003-16 with AMG USA, INC. for Building 502-7, located at 2905 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building), effective March 31, 2005, to provide space for U.S. Customs to process general aviation.

b)  Consider approval of Lease No. 2004-35 with AMG USA, INC.,

 for Building 502-6, located at 2909 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).

a. Staff recommended approval of termination of Lease No. 2003-16 with AMG USA, INC. for Building 502-7, located at 2905 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building), effective March 31, 2005,  to provide space for U.S. Customs to process general aviation.  The lease was due to expire on April 30, 2005.

b. Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2004-35 with AMG USA, INC., for Building 502-6, located at 2909 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).  The lease term is for one year, effective April 1, 2005.  The annual rental rate is $4,200.00; the monthly payment is $374.50, including taxes.  The tenant is a cargo broker.

S.  Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No.  2004-06 with MICHAEL GILARDI, for Building 424, located at 1600 Hangar Road (hangar).

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2004-06 with MICHAEL GILARDI for Building 424, located at 1600 Hangar Road (hangar).  Addendum A extends the lease term for one (1) additional year, effective April 1, 2005, under the same terms and conditions. The lease consists of 4,900 square feet of hangar space at $6.50 per square foot.  The annual rental rate is $31,850.00; the monthly payment is $2,839.96, including taxes.   This is a corporate hangar.

Items O, P, Q and T were pulled from the Consent Agenda.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member William, to approve Items A, B, C, D, E, F, G, H, I, J, L, M, N, AND R AND S, to include authorization for the Chairman to sign the Fourth Supplemental Indenture of Trust in Item C.
Motion passed.

President Dale requested a motion to approve waiver of personal guarantee for Item R-b for Lease Number 2004-35.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve waiver of personal guarantee for Item R-b (AMG Lease Number 2004-35) as requested.

Motion passed.

11. DISCUSSION AGENDA
A. Consider approval of policy creating "Participating Scheduled" and "Non-Participating Scheduled" classification of air carriers, and approval of Airport Use Agreements for each classification

President Dale advised two weeks ago, we sent a package to the Board that included an explanatory memorandum, a proposed Policy Document, and proposed Airport Use Agreements.  The memorandum summarized what we are proposing for approval by the Board today.

The Policy Document discusses the creation of a new form of agreement with the airlines.  The document spells-out the distinction between what we are proposing to be two different classes of airlines - a “Participating” carrier and a “Non-Participating” carrier.

The purpose of the distinction is to offer a better financial package for airlines who will make a substantial commitment to the Airport in terms of the level of air service and length of time they agree to offer that service.  The Participating carrier would be the one offering the higher level of service and sign a 10-year agreement.  They would then qualify for discounts on our rates and charges.

The concept of differential rates is common to most every airport in the country.  At other airports, the terms generally used for the two classes of carriers would be “signatory” and “non-signatory.”  We have chosen not to use those same terms because at the other airports, a signatory carrier usually commits to financial obligations to assist the airport in paying-off revenue bonds or other borrowing expenses.  Signatory carriers at other airports pay lesser rates, fees, and charges in return for that obligation, as well as their commitment to sign a long-term agreement.  

Since we operate and finance our Airport in a totally different manner, we chose to use different terms so as not to confuse the airlines, but the general concept of carrier service commitment and long-term agreement is still fairly similar.  Thus, this is the mechanism we have created to provide financial incentives for airlines that desire to provide us with a significant level of service.

Staff recommended that the Board approve the Policy Document, which creates the new classification of air carriers.  Staff further recommended that the Board approve the two (2) new forms of standard Airport Use Agreements for use with these carriers.

Motion by Board Member Williams, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the SAA policy document creating a new classification of air carriers and two (2) new forms of standard Airport Use Agreements for use with the carriers.

Discussion ensued regarding rate structure.

Counsel advised rent concessions and preferences have been granted to get Allegiant to the Airport.  There is nothing wrong with granting concessions and preferences, however, we would need in the future to be able to make the same arrangements with other airlines.

President Dale advised that was one of the reasons for creating a Participating Airline Classification.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised it was appropriate to bring back Items O, P, Q & T at this time.

President Dale recommended taking Item T first.

Consent Agenda Item T
Consider approval of Addendum B to Avion Jet Center, LLC’s lease for use of 51,100 square feet of land and ramp between Building 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue, and Building 125, located at 1479 E. 29th Street, for a temporary site for a modular office unit and aircraft parking space for Allegiant Air, LLC.

President Dale advised Avion had decided that they did not have a use for this area at this time, and he recommended approval of an addendum to Avion Jet Center, LLC’s Lease Number 2002-14 for use by SAA of 51,100 square feet of land and ramp between Building 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue, and Building 125, located at 1479 E. 29th Street, as a temporary site for a modular office unit and aircraft parking space for Allegiant Air, LLC.   SAA agreed to abate the rental payment by Avion in full for the 51,100 square feet to be used by Allegiant, effective April 5, 2005, and calculated as follows:



Land
37,731 square feet @ $ .20 per sf

=
$ 7,546.20



Ramp
13,369 square feet @ $ .15 per sf

=
$ 2,005.35





51,100 square feet




Total Abatement

Annual

=
$ 9,551.55







Monthly

=
$    795.96







7% sales tax

=
$      55.72

        
Total Monthly Abatement



=
$    851.68

President Dale advised Avion has consented to give up an area of aircraft parking space in their lease temporarily.  They do not want to give up the lease but will allow us to use the aircraft parking space for Allegiant.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised in the documents he saw, the Memorandum of Understanding said SAA has to give Allegiant 180 days notice on that site, and the Avion agreement says SAA has the right to determine when the abatement ends with thirty (30) days notice.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Addendum B with Avion Jet Center, LLC, Lease Number 2002-14 for use of 51,100 square feet of land and ramp for a temporary site for a modular office unit and aircraft parking space for Allegiant Air, LLC.  SAA agrees to abate the rental payment by Avion Jet Center, LLC in full for the 51,100 square feet to be used by Allegiant Air, LLC, effective April 5, 2005.

Motion passed.

Consent Agenda Item O

Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-08 with ALLEGIANT AIR, LLC for Building 502-5, located at 2915 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).

President Dale recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-08 with ALLEGIANT AIR, LLC for Building 502-5, located at 2915 Carrier Avenue (office in Cargo Building).  The lease consists of 280 square feet of office space.  The lease term is for 10 years, effective on or about May 15, 2005.  The rental rate is $1.00 for the first year and $10.00 per square foot for Years 2-10.  

Consent Agenda Item P

Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-09 with ALLEGIANT AIR, LLC for 6,000 square feet of warehouse space in the Cargo Building. 

President Dale recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-09 with ALLEGIANT AIR, LLC for 6,000 square feet of space in the Cargo Building.  The lease term is for 10 years, effective on or about May 15, 2005,with the lease rates calculated as follows:


Years 1-2
$1.00 per year


Years 3-4
$3.00 per sf

Annual
$ 18,000.00


Years 5-6
$4.00 per sf

Annual
$ 24,000.00


Years 7-8
$5.00 per sf

Annual
$ 30,000.00


Years 9-10
$6.00 per sf

Annual
$ 36,000.00

Note:  The tenant has the option to lease an additional 3,000 square feet of space in the Cargo Building, and the first right of refusal to lease another 3,000 square feet of space.  The cost of construction to build out the leased space will be borne by the SAA and repaid by Allegiant over a five-year term. 

Consent Agenda Item Q

Consider approval of Lease No. 2005-10 with ALLEGIANT AIR, LLC for 37,731 square feet of land and 13,369 square feet of ramp situated between Building 125, located at 1479 E. 29th Street, and Building 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue (land for temporary Modular Office Unit; ramp for aircraft parking).

President Dale recommended approval of Lease No. 2005-10 with ALLEGIANT AIR, LLC for 37,731 square feet of land and 13,369 square feet of ramp situated between Building 125, located at 1479 E. 29th Street, and Building 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue.  The lease term is for ten years, effective on or about May 15, 2005, at a rate of $1.00 per year; SAA may require Lease Number 2005-10 be terminated with 180 days advance written notice if space is needed for another purpose.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve Items O, P, and Q as recommended.

Motion passed.

Board Member Williams departed at 10:50 a.m.

B. Consider ratification of President's actions in executing a Memorandum of Understanding with Allegiant Air, LLC

President Dale advised on March 4, 2005, he executed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with Allegiant Air, LLC in order to define the terms of the business relationship between the Airport and Allegiant prior to entering into an Airport Use Agreement.  Last week Allegiant officially announced that they were going to start scheduled service at the Airport on May 26th with initial service to and from Madison, Wisconsin; Lansing, Michigan; Peoria, Illinois; and Des Moines, Iowa.  This new service is a great boon for the Airport and the community, as Allegiant has committed to develop their service in Sanford over a 10-year period as their second hub and main base for Florida operations.  Las Vegas is their home and first hub.

Staff recommended ratification of the President's actions in executing the MOU with Allegiant Air, LLC.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to ratify the President’s action in executing the MOU with Allegiant Air, LLC.

Motion passed.
C. Consider approval of the following items for Avion Jet Center, LLC:

1) Buyout and termination of Lease No. 98-37 for Building 426, located at 2863 Flightline Avenue, in the amount of $550,000.00

2) Demolition of Building 426

3) Termination of Lease Nos. 98-38 (FBO facility), 98-39 (land/ramp for FBO), and 2002-14 (additional land/ramp).

4) Approval of new lease combining Lease No. 98-38, 98-39, and 2002-14, and adding square footage for site of Hangar 426.

5) Approval of construction by Avion Jet Center, LLC of new 28,800 square foot hangar on site of Hangar 426 and adjacent land to the south.

6) Addition of four (4) five-year options to Lease No. 2003-05, for Building No. 333, located at 1604 Hangar Road [lease due to expire on January 17, 2006, with two remaining 1-year options].

Note:  Lease No. 98-37 for Building 426 will expire on November 30, 2023; therefore, there is approximately 18 years remaining on the lease.  Current rate is $6.50 per square foot/$65,000.00 annually/$1,117,000.00 for remaining 18 years.

Discussion ensued regarding length of term.

Counsel advised the details could be worked out.  We need to get definitive terms on C-4 above.  President Dale requested the Board approve a minimum of fifteen (15) years for the new lease to amortize the cost of demolition and rebuilding Building 426.

Discussion continued.

President Dale recommended approval of the items listed above for Avion Jet Center, LLC.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the items requested and as recommended.

Motion passed.

12. COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

None

13. OTHER BUSINESS

None

14. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING ON TUESDAY, MAY 3, 2005. 

15. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:55 a.m.

Respectfully submitted.

Victor D. White, AAAE

Executive Vice President
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday April 5, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 12, 2004, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, April 12, 2004, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, April 20, 2004, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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